TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen
Meeting Minutes

March 28, 2018
MEMBERS PRESENT:  John Adams, Paul Goundrey, David Smith
OTHERS PRESENT:  Steve Allen, Jim Hook, Cicely Richardson, Jordon Sutherlin, Jim & Deborah McGoff, Sheri Clifford
I. Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 PM
Steve Allen - Assessor
Allen stated he had begun field work for the changes and new construction reported on property inventories.  He will complete the changes by the end of April so things will be updated for the Tax Collector’s next billing period.
Goundrey received another email from Harrison Pease regarding the shed that was deleted in 2016, but not taken off his assessment and was overcharged $19.34.  It was discovered that it was overlooked by both the Town and Pease, but has since been corrected in the assessing system.  
A motion was made not to refund the $19.34 as the deadline for an abatement was missed and no request for abatement was submitted.  The motion passed.

Jim Hook – Forest Fire Training
Hook submitted a bill for forest fire training explaining that the Town must first pay the attendees, then submit the Report to Division of Forests and Lands and they will refund the entire amount for the training.  The Board signed the training bill.
II.  Old Business

A.  Board Reports
Smith reported that furnace at the town office was not working on March 22nd.  Dead River Company was notified and discovered that when propane was delivered the value near the tank was shut off and not turned back on.  Smith also noticed the PVC piping in the basement had fallen apart and contacted Chief Straight to check to be sure that building wasn’t full of carbon monoxide.  It was not
Adams mentioned there continues to be an issue with the handicap door being used during non-office hours and being left open and unlocked.  There also needs to be a new bell system installed as the last one was broken during the last election.

Smith reported the Planning Board met on March 1st to prepare the Master Plan Survey for mailing.

Goundrey reported speaking with Paul Hatch, Homeland Security regarding the three Hazard Mitigation Grants that were applied for and denied.  Hatch spoke with the grant manager and suggested writing a letter of appeal to Director Plummer.  Michael Gilbert will gather information for Goundrey to draft a letter of appeal for Quinttown Road and Tillotson Falls Road.

Goundrey met with Michael Gilbert, Chief Straight and representatives from the NH-Department of Transportation regarding the July and October storm events and communication issues between the town and state on road closures.  Gilbert will make a formal report to the Board regarding this meeting.

Goundrey received notice from the State that Town Road #100 required proper signage.  Hadlock will inform Clifford when the signage has been posted and she will let the State know the town’s compliance.  

Goundrey stated Hadlock is drafting a truck bid and specification for High Bridge Road Bridge for review and approval.

Adams reported that some of the police chief candidates for the open position come with certification and others do not and require attending the 16 week police academy.  Also mentioned was a requirement for starting six-months after hiring supervised work until certification through the police academy.  If a candidate is hired and requires attending the police academy, the town will ask for a three-year commitment.
III. New Business
A.  Correspondence

Adams discussed a letter from Kelley Monahan regarding accusation of illegal meeting, in which planning board members were present at the public hearing on AHEAD project proposal for the Orford Academy Building where members of the Planning Board were in attendance was not an illegal meeting.  However, the request for the town attorney to review was not necessary due to Monahan’s two legal opinions.
Smith felt the confusion was due to a previous meeting of the former planning board, that was illegal.

McGoff stated there was an illegal meeting with Ann Green, Harry Osmer, Andy Schwaegler, Anne Duncan Cooley, Vickie Davis and Nate Miller.  The public hearing with AHEAD was not illegal, the planning board members did not attend as a board but as private citizens.  

Goundrey pointed out the other meeting took place in 2016, the meeting Monahan referred to was in 2017.  She has received a legal opinion that the meeting was not illegal.  Adams and Smith agreed it was not an illegal meeting.

B.  Other

Adams stated he spoke with an attorney at the NH Municipal Association regarding non-public sessions.  Elected officials cannot discuss what takes place during a non-public session, if they do they are removed from office immediately.  Others attending the non-public session are not held to those standards.
C. Accounts Payable

The correspondence and accounts payable folders were reviewed and signed where necessary.

V.  Comments & Questions from Public

None at this time.
Approval of Minutes

The minutes of February 28, 2018 were approved as amended.

The minutes of March 14, 2018 were approved as amended.

A motion was made to enter into nonpublic session for a personnel matter at 6:42 PM.  A roll call vote of member’s present was taken with a decision in the affirmative.

The Board resumed the regular meeting at 7:40 PM.  A vote was taken with a decision in the affirmative to seal the minutes of the nonpublic session.

Adams distributed examples of job descriptions for various positions within the town with the goal of modernizing and bringing the descriptions up-to-date.

VI.   Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 7:50 PM
Respectfully Submitted,
